 Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, December 8, 2008
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



E. Kay Spencer, Chair



Mary Kaminski, Vice Chair



Al Spicer, Member

Members Absent:
Barry Struski, Member



Paula Kibbe, Secretary

School Administration Present:


Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer



Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
______________________________________________________________________
Kay Spencer, Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public:  None.
II. Comments from EAPC:  Michael Riordan, President of EAPC, wished the committee a Happy New Year and thanked them for all their efforts with defeating Question 1.  
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council:  Kayla Morrison and Cam Creehan reported:  Student Council hosts the Secret Jolly Elf dinner on Dec. 11th and the HS Winter Concert is also on that date.  Sophomores are headed to Boston to see Blue Man Group; Juniors are continuing with their annual giving tree and Seniors will take their annual trip on Dec. 12th to Newport, RI.  Also 330 cans were collected for the annual drive donated to the Council on Aging. 
  Sports News:  Adam LaVoie presented the following: HS Winter sports began on 12-1-08 and MS sports on 12-8-08.  The following high school students attended the Sportsman Summit at Patriot’s Place. Two sports teams who received trophies this year presented them to the Superintendent.  For Boys Soccer South Sectional Championship, Paul Beaulieu and Bobby Daly presented the trophy. This was the first time Carver went to the South Sectional finals.  And for Cheerleaders, Erica Stork and Kayla LeClair presented their South Sectional Championship trophy. This is the fourth year the cheerleaders have placed in finals.   Winter sport schedules were delivered to committee members. 
IV.   Approval of Minutes
   Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept both the regular and executive session meeting
   minutes as written from November 17, 2008 sessions.  Al Spicer second.  Approved.
V.   Communications – The superintendent extended congratulations to the Middle School 
     drama club on their performance of Jungle Book presented on 12/7 and complimented 
     and thanked all the teachers who supported the cast and crew and directors and made it 
     a whole school event.
A. Donation of Flag to Carver Elementary School:  Al Spicer made a motion to accept the gift of the American Flag donated to the school from Boomerangs.  Mary Kaminski second the motion.  All in favor.
B. NSTAR Gas Billing:  A letter sent to the Dept. of Public Utilities from Kopelman & Paige, P.C. was shared relative to the un-billed/un-metered gas bill from the Gov. John Carver School.  The invoices are being reviewed.

C. Thank You Letter:  A note from Kathleen Kocaba, long term substitute for our reading specialist, was read thanking the district for the rewarding opportunity of working with our children and staff. 
D. Elementary PTO Donation:  The Elementary PTO has made a donation of $12,000 to defray the cost of technology equipment.  Every 5th grade class will be the recipient of an interactive WhiteBoard for their room as a result of the PTO’s generosity.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept the $12,000 gift, Al Spicer second.  All in favor. The committee thanked our very active PTO for their continued contributions to our students and community. 
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent      
A. Personnel:  The following personnel updates were noted:  A resignation was accepted from Michaela Callahan, Kindergarten Aide. New Hires: Janet Davis, Lunchroom Monitor and Karen Siedentopf, Special Education paraprofessional.
B. Enrollment: Monthly enrollment report and comparison from previous year was distributed.  The loss of 69 students from same time previous year was noted. 
C. Migration: Data from each school for students both enrolling and withdrawing for the period 10/1 to 10/31/08 was distributed.  A total of 26 students withdrew or enrolled from during this time.   
D. Math Improvement Plan: An overview of the results of Math AYP was presented.  One of the required responses to No Child Left Behind regulations is to modify the existing school improvement plan with a detailed math plan.  A Math improvement team was formed with members of the faculty and administration of Carver Elementary School and the Middle School and they met on several full days to study and review math data.  Diane Agnew, Grade 7/8 Math teacher presented an overview of the team’s efforts. The team worked on a problem statement; background, goals; and action steps with timelines.  They collaborated on the overall desired state of the middle school math curriculum. Students who need to improve their scores will receive after-school help, and a late bus will be available.  Al Spicer made a motion to accept the plan as written, Mary Kaminski second.  Approved, all in favor. Kay Spencer thanked the “team” for all their hard work.
E. Literacy Update: Michelle Taylor, reading specialist and Literacy Coach, presented an overview of progress in improving literacy.  The initiative was started in 2005 and data was presented to date including how the students are tested and monitored. The data shows our core literacy program is working and our response to intervention model is successful.   Plans for improvements include: summer sizzle; formation of S.I.T. – school instructional team which meets monthly; professional development for staff; location of classes by pod has assisted time and learning and a “small” reading room has been set up which has helped with intervention. 
F. Building Committee Update: The bid process has been completed and the final hiring of Daedaulus, Inc. as the Owners Project Manager (OPM).  Joe Sullivan and Richard Marks will be the onsite coordinators for the project.  The next phase is the feasibility study/schematic design and the OPM will assist with this phase to study the options for the Gov. John Carver School and Washburn Primary. The OPM will help us collect the most cost effective options and details. Then the MSBA reviews the options before the School Department brings the plan to the community for a vote.  The next Building Committee meeting will be December 15, 2008 at 4 p.m.
G. Contract Review: The Superintendent and Chief Operations & Financial Officer’s contract were reviewed, for the public, relative to vacation time and work year provisions.
 
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A.   Math Improvement Plan -  Approved. See details above: VI-D.
B. Academic Support Grant #632 – This grant will allow for after school tutoring and a late bus for students.  Al Spicer made a motion to accept the grant of $10,100, Mary Kaminski second.  Approved, all in favor.
C. Field Trip Approval – A request for the HS Band and Chorus to travel to the Great East Festival at 6 Flags, Agawam, MA on May 1, 2009 was presented to the committee.  A motion to approve the trip was made by Al Spicer, Mary Kaminski second. Approved, all in favor. 
VIII. Reports from the School Committee – Mary Kaminski extended kudos to Andre Arsenault, MS music teacher for leading the students in song at the Town Gazebo at the conclusion of the Habitat for Humanity House Tours.  
IX.      Executive Session
         None. 
Al Spicer made a motion to adjourn, Mary Kaminski second.  Approved, all in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: January 12, 2009
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
Approved by Committee:  1-12-09
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